
By Rick Galiano 
Labor Council President 

 

 The Beaver-
Lawrence Central Labor 
Council’s annual Christ-
mas Party will be held on 
Monday, December 17th, 
following the December 
membership meeting. The 
membership meeting be-
gins at 7:30 PM and will 
be brief. 
 Each year the La-
bor Council invites its 
supporters and friends to 
enjoy the foods and re-
freshments served at the 
party. It is a way for the 
Labor Council to show its 
appreciation to those with 
whom it closely works for 
their support of the Labor 
Movement’s agenda. 
 This year the La-
bor Council worked close-
ly with its affiliated unions 
to defeat “Paycheck Pro-
tection’ legislation in the 
Pennsylvania General 
Assembly and against an 
adverse U.S. Supreme 
Court ruling in the Janus 
v. AFSCME Council 31 
case, including hosting a 
Working People’s Day of 
Action on February 26th.  

 Although the Su-
preme Court ruled against 
mandatory public employ-
ee fair share fees, we 
continue to work with our 
public union affiliates 
against the negative con-
sequences of the deci-
sion. [Editor’s note: See 
article Page 5] 
 We also supported 
Fair Districts legislation, 
Pa. Senate Bill 22 and 
Pa. House Bill 722, and 
encouraged union mem-
bers to attend the presen-
tations on gerrymandering 
endorsed by Fair Districts 
PA-Beaver County. Alt-
hough the bills were not 
enacted into law during 
the 2016-2018 General 
Assembly session, the 
effort to pass the bills will 
continue into the next leg-
islative session. 
 Our close cooper-
ation with the Civil Rights 
Movement in Beaver and 
Lawrence Counties con-
tinued in 2018. Together 

with the Beaver County 
NAACP and the New 
Castle NAACP, we 
served as a co-sponsor of 
the April 3rd commemora-
tion of the 50th anniver-
sary of Dr. Martin Luther 
King’s “Mountaintop” 
speech, given one day 
before his assassination. 
The other co-sponsors of 
the commemoration were 
AFSMCE Council 13, 
Beaver-Lawrence Moral 
Monday Coalition, Martin 
Luther King Celebration 
Committee, Pittsburgh A. 
Philip Randolph Institute 
and the United Steelwork-
ers. 
 Our 6th Human 
Rights Banquet was held 
on June 9th. The keynote 
speaker was Nina Turner, 
President of Our Revolu-
tion, an organization that 
Bernie Sanders helped 
create after the  
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IBEW “VISIONARY” ED HILL PASSES AWAY 
 

Reprinted with permission from IBEW Media Department 

The opinions expressed in Union Bug 
articles are those of the author and not 

necessarily those of the Beaver-
Lawrence Central Labor Council or its 

officers. 

 “The labor movement has lost one of its 
great visionaries and leaders,” said Internation-
al President Lonnie R. Stephenson, who suc-
ceeded Hill upon his retirement in 2015.  “We join 
with President Hill’s friends and family in mourn-
ing his loss. But while this is a moment of great 
sadness, we draw inspiration and joy from Presi-
dent Hill’s nearly six decades of service to work-
ing families and the union that was the cause of 
his life: The International Brotherhood of Electri-
cal Workers.” 

 

 Under Hill’s leadership, the IBEW held 
fast to its history and traditions while making key 

changes to modernize and preserve the brother-
hood’s influence as one of North America’s most 
powerful voices for working people. 
 Key to that influence was Hill’s laser-focus 
on organizing.  When he ascended to the office of 
international president in 2001, he wrote:   
 “Some leaders in Washington revel in 
hobnobbing with the powerful.  I recognize the 
importance of a strong presence in the halls of 
power, but I know that any power we wield comes 
from our strength in numbers and our solidarity 
as working people.” 
 It was a lesson Hill had learned over the 
course of his 54 years as an elected union office-
holder, starting in 1961 at Beaver, Pa., Local 712 
on the political action committee just a year after 
he topped out as a journeyman wireman. 
 A second-generation IBEW member from 
Center Township, Pa., Hill’s long belief in the col-
lective power of working people carried him 
through decades of leadership that saw the labor 
movement subject to vicious attacks from union-

(Continued on page 5) 
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By Rick Galiano 
Labor Council President 

 

* IBEW International Presi-
dent Emeritus Ed Hill died on 
December 1st [see Page 2 arti-
cle]. The officers and delegates 

of the Beaver-Lawrence Central 
Labor Council will remember him 
for his lifetime commitment to 
our local, state and national La-
bor Movement. Our thoughts and 
prayers are with his wife, Rose-
mary, and his entire family at this 
difficult time. 
* Thank you to AFSCME 
Local 2902 for sponsoring the 

food and refreshments at the No-
vember meeting. The food and 
refreshments at the December 
meeting and Christmas Party will 
be sponsored by the Labor 
Council. Please encourage sup-
porters and friends of the Labor 
Council to attend the Christmas 
Party which will be held immedi-
ately after a brief delegates’ 
meeting. 
*  Volunteers are needed to 
help with the set up for the Bea-
ver Falls Christian Assembly’s 
Christmas dinner, toy and cloth-
ing give away. The event is held 
each year at Beaver Falls High 
School.  Volunteers are needed 
at 10:00 AM on December 22nd 
and December 23 at 1:00 PM. 
Please call Steve Salopek at 724
-561-4802 if you would like to 
volunteer.   
* A memorial vigil for Vi-
etnam War veterans will be held 
in Beaver from 1:00 PM on De-
cember 24th to 1:00 PM on 
Christmas Day. Seventy-three 
Beaver County service men and 
women were killed during the 
war. Labor Council Vice-
Presidents Linwood Alford and 
Kerri Theuerl will attend the 
event on behalf of the Labor 
Council.   
* The 2018 Labor Council 

calendars are now available. 
Please contact any Labor Coun-
cil officer if you want a calendar 
for your local union or home. 

* On behalf of the Execu-
tive board and the members of 
the Labor Council, I would like to 
wish all of you and your families 
Happy Holidays and a safe, 
healthy and prosperous New 
Year.   

President’s Report 

2016 Presidential election. Ap-
proximately 280 people attend-
ed. In addition to members of 
the Labor Council’s Community 
Services Committee, members 
of Beaver-Lawrence Moral Mon-
day Coalition, Beaver County 
NAACP, Progressive Democrats 

of America and Beaver County 
Peace Links, helped to make 
the banquet a success.  
 This year we invite those 
with whom we worked in the La-
bor 2018 primary and general 
election campaigns, including 
the candidates who we en-
dorsed for Pennsylvania Gen-
eral Assembly seats. We also 
invite those who will seek our 
support during the 2019 election 

cycle for county-wide offices in 
Beaver and Lawrence counties. 
These offices include County 
Commissioner (3), Coroner, 
Register of Wills, District Attor-
ney, Prothonotary, Clerk of 
Courts, Controller and Sheriff. 
 Again, hoping to see the 
Labor Council’s supporters and 
friends at our December 17th 
Christmas Party.  Merry Christ-
mas and Happy New Year to all. 

(Continued from page 1) 

Invitation 

Jan Carpenter, Labor Council Healthcare Com-
mittee Chairperson, reporting to delegates at 
November Labor Council meeting on the grow-
ing congressional support for Medicare for All 
legislation. HR 676, the House of Representa-
tive bill, presently has 123 cosponsors  and S. 
1804, the Senate bill, presently has 17 co-
sponsors.   

Sara Dudash, Labor Council Scholar-
ship Committee Chairperson, at No-
vember membership meeting reporting 
to delegates on the Committee’s 2019 
scholarships. The 2019 scholarship 
application submission deadline will be 
at the end of April. The Labor Council 
awards two $1,000 scholarships each 
year. Recipients are selected by a 
committee of PSEA members. 

 



 Community Services Report 
 

Page 4 VOLUME 5 ISSUE 4 

By Mark Benkart 
Community Services Chairman 

 

 As we are approaching 
the end of 2018, I thought it 
would be nice to reflect on this 
year’s activities. 
 On February 14th, an 
expelled student, nineteen year 
old Nikolas Cruz, entered Park-
land High School in Florida and 
killed 17 people, mostly stu-
dents, and wounded 14 others. 
On April 20th, a mass protest 
rally, led by Parkland students, 
but attended by thousands of 
students and adults from all 
over the country, was held. 
  On the same date, 
some Beaver High School stu-
dents walked out of the school 
to rally in sympathy with the 
Parkland students. They called 
themselves Beaver County 
Students for Change. The or-
ganizers were Beaver students 
Bella Hampodarios, and Stella 
Bengal. 
  The rally was entirely 
run by students with many high 
school speakers. There was an 
estimate of about 250 people in 
attendance. Although the Labor 
Council did not participate in 
the planning, we supplied the 
Pa. system, and also there 
were many Labor Council and 
Moral Mondays attendees. To-
wards the end of the rally, one 
student, Zoltan Nencth, told the 
attendees that he would do a 
voter registration at Beaver 
High School. 
 On April 3rd, 1968, Dr. 
Martin Luther King gave his 
“I’ve been to the Mountaintop” 
speech. He was assassinated 
the next day. He was in Mem-
phis to support the striking san-
itation workers who were trying 

to unionize with AFSCME Lo-
cal 1733. 
 There was a rally in 
Memphis on April 3rd to com-
memorate the 50th anniversary 
of his speech. On that same 
evening, a presentation of the 
Mountaintop speech was held 
at the IBEW Local 712 Union 
Hall. Approximately 100 people 
attended. The presentation 
was sponsored by AFSCME 
Council 13, Beaver County 
NAACP, Beaver-Lawrence 
Central Labor Council, Martin 
Luther King Celebration Com-
mittee, New Castle NAACP, 
Pittsburgh A. Philip Randolph 
Institute and United Steelwork-
ers and the Beaver-Lawrence 
Moral Mondays Committee.  
 After the film, there 
were several speakers, includ-
ing our own Howard Thomp-
son, who spoke on behalf of 
AFSCME Council 13. It was a 
great night, and also very edu-
cational. 
 There were many other 
activities in 2018, but the last 
that I will write about is our Hu-
man Rights Banquet, held on 
June 9th at the Fez. We were 
very fortunate to get Nina 
Turner as our keynote speaker. 

She is nationally well known 
and is currently president of 
Our Revolution, an organiza-
tion founded by Bernie Saun-
ders to revitalize our democra-
cy. 
  We gave a special 
award at the Banquet to the 
Hancock County, West Virginia 
teachers and school service 
personnel who walked out of 
work for nine days along with 
education personnel across the 
state due to pay issues, health 
insurance benefits cuts, and 
other issues. This was a very 
brave act, considering that 
West Virginia is a “right to 
work” state, and they were not 
permitted to strike.  
 Presenting the award 
was PSEA Midwestern Region 
Vice-President Rosetta Dufalla.  
Vice-President Dufalla present-
ed the award to Hancock 
County Education Association 
President Melanie Donofe. 
President Donofe talked about 
the strike and its success. 
 Well, 2019 is upon us. 

Hopefully it will be a good year 

to look back on and write about 

next December. 

 
 

Please Join Us  
For Our Annual 
Christmas Party 

Monday, December 17th 
IBEW 712 Hall, Vanport 

7:30 PM 
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busting politicians, misleading 
campaigns from companies 
seeking to maximize profits on 
the backs of workers, and ulti-
mately, the most devastating 
economic downturn since the 
Great Depression. 
 In large part, it was his 
response to that one-in-a-
lifetime economic crisis that 
cemented Hill’s status as a 
leader willing to think outside 
the box to preserve the Broth-
erhood and the labor move-
ment he loved. 
 Whether it was rethink-
ing the relationship between 
employers and unions that led 
to the creation of the IBEW’s 
Code of Excellence and busi-
ness development initiatives or 
his willingness to take on pow-
erful voices within his own un-
ion with the market recovery 
measures that led to the suc-
cessful alternative classification 
system, Hill was always ready 
to do what it took to put IBEW 
members to work. 
 “Ed Hill woke up every 
day with a singular focus,” Ste-
phenson said.  “That was mak-
ing sure that he and his leaders 
and the international, district 
and local levels were doing 
everything they could to put 
IBEW members in a position to 
be successful.  Sometimes that 
involved killing off a sacred 
cow or two, but Ed was fine 
with that as long as his union 
brothers and sisters came out 
on top. 
 “His efforts ensured that 
the IBEW not only survived 
through the toughest of times 
but expanded and grew,” Ste-
phenson said. 

 That expansion wasn’t 
by accident.  Hill’s experience, 
from his time as a local presi-
dent and business manager 
through his rise to Third District 
Vice President, International 
Secretary and then Internation-
al Secretary-Treasurer, taught 
him that growth in the face of 
adversity was the only way to 
maintain collective power. 
 As Secretary-Treasurer, 
he invested in the moderniza-
tion of the IBEW’s record-
keeping and membership data-
bases and worked with then-
President J.J. Barry to add 

needed resources to organiz-
ing.  He continued that expan-
sion when he succeeded Barry 
as the union’s president in 
2001, directing his leaders in 
the Membership Development 
Department to harness new 
technology and tools for organ-
izers in every branch of the 
IBEW. 
 “The IBEW is where it is 
today because of the leader-
ship of Ed Hill.” said Interna-
tional Secretary-Treasurer 
Kenneth W. Cooper.  “As Sec-
retary and then as Secretary-
Treasurer, Ed Hill gets much of 
the credit for bringing this 
Brotherhood into the 21st Cen-
tury.  He said early on that the 
old ways of doing things could 
be improved, and his leader-

ship even before his time as 
International President allowed 
the IBEW to keep its focus on 
the people who mattered most 
– the members.” 
 Hill’s most lasting lega-
cy, however, may be his thor-
ough reevaluation of the rela-
tionship between employers, 
employees and the unions that 
represent them.  He knew that 
organizing meant little if the 
IBEW couldn’t put those mem-
bers to work, so Hill took a nas-
cent idea started in the Eighth 
District and breathed fire into it. 
 That idea was the Code 
of Excellence, a commitment 
from IBEW members and sig-
natory contractors to set the 
gold standard for quality work 
in the electrical industry. 
 “Anti-union propaganda 
had created a perception that 
hiring union workers was bad 
for business, but we knew bet-
ter,” Hill said at his retirement.  
“We just had to remind our cus-
tomers, and truth be told, some 
of our members, that high 
standards of craftsmanship and 
productivity are hallmarks of 
the IBEW and the foundation of 
a profitable business.” 
 Under Hill’s leadership, 
the Code grew from a single 
district and branch – construc-
tion – into a hallmark of the 
IBEW’s identity across North 
America and all seven branch-
es of the union.  It also worked 
hand-in-hand with another of 
Hill’s innovations: business de-
velopment. 
 Early on, Hill noticed 
that IBEW signatory contrac-
tors were missing out on big 
construction projects, depriving 

(Continued from page 2) 

(Continued on page 6) 

“His efforts ensured 
that the IBEW not 
only survived 
through the tough-
est of times but ex-
panded and grew” 



 

Ed Hill 
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the industry’s best-trained elec-
tricians of sorely-needed jobs, 
especially during the recession 
that started in 2008.  His solu-
tion was to get the union in-
volved in those sorts of projects 
at the planning stage, well be-
fore contracts were drawn up. 
 The IBEW’s Business 
Development Department was 
created under Hill’s leadership 
to build relationships with the 
owners of large projects and 
work with them from the early 
stages, leveraging the IBEW’s 
significant influence in the halls 
of power to help make their pro-
jects a reality.  The side benefit 
– for both sides – was the use of 
industry-leading IBEW electri-
cians once ground was broken. 
 “I think of Ed as a pio-
neer, always looking for new 
ways to help IBEW members in 
this changing economic environ-
ment,” AFL-CIO Secretary-
Treasurer Liz Shuler said at 
Hill’s retirement.  Shuler, a 
member of Portland, Ore., Local 
125 and one of Hill’s former sen-
ior executive assistants praised 
her former boss’s willingness to 
embrace the new and unfamil-
iar.  “He often said, “Making mis-
takes is good.  It’s better to try 
something and fail, than not try 
at all – because if you’re not fail-
ing once in a while, it means 
you’re not doing anything new.” 
 The officers, staff and 
entire membership of the IBEW 
wish to thank Brother Hill for his 
lifetime of service and commit-
ment to the Brotherhood he so 
loved.  Our thoughts, prayers 
and deep gratitude are also with 
his wife Rosemary, the couple’s 
three children and grandchildren 
in this difficult time. 

(Continued from page 5) 

By Howard Thompson 
AFSCME Council Vice-President 

and Beaver-Lawrence Central 
Labor Council Vice President 

 

 Brothers and sisters, as 
most of you are aware, the U.S. 
Supreme Court’s June 27th de-
cision in Janus v. AFSCME 
Council 31 had the effect of 
turning all public sector unions 
into “right-to-work” bargaining 
units. Now the organizations 
that initiated the Janus case are 
funding even more attacks to 
get workers to give up their 
rights and to cripple their un-
ions. AFSCME and the other 
public sector unions affected by 
the Janus decision won’t go qui-
etly away. We will fight. 
Below is an edited reprint of an 
alert issued by AFSCME Inter-
national President Lee Saun-
ders on October 11th. The alert 
asks AFSCME members to help 
AFSCME track anti-union 
groups trying to trick them into 
quitting our union. It asks you to 
help us fight back against the 
anti-union groups: 
 “Have you been contact-
ed by a group called the Free-
dom Foundation? 
 Don’t be confused by 
their name – they’re interested 
in crushing your freedom, not 
defending it. They’re one of the 
anti-worker groups (funded by 
billionaires like the Koch broth-
ers) spending tens of millions of 
dollars contacting us and trying 
to trick us into quitting our un-
ions. 
Have you heard from them: We 
want to know. [In Pennsylvania] 

call the [AFSCME Council 13 
Resource Center at 1-800-5-
AFSCME] and let us know what 
you’ve experienced, so we can 
track these anti-union groups 
and their dirty tricks. 
 They might be targeting 
you online with ads on your 
computer. They might be email-
ing you, sending you mail, or 
calling you on the phone. They 
might even have shown up at 
your door. 
 They could be calling 
themselves by a different name 
– like “The Buckeye Institute,” 
“the Illinois Policy Center,” 
“Liberty Justice Center,” 
“Mackinac Center for Public Pol-
icy,” or the “Commonwealth 
Foundation.” 
No matter what misleading 
name they picked for them-
selves, their agenda is the 
same: Trick AFSCME members 
into leaving our union – so work-
ing families lose our seat at the 
table, and the same corporate 
fat cats funding these attacks 
grow richer and richer. 
 To fight back against 
their propaganda, we need to 
know what they’re up to. That’s 
where you come in: [Again, 
please contact the AFSCME 
Council 13 Resource Center] to 
report any contact you’ve re-
ceived from these anti-union 
groups. 
 Thank you for helping us 
keep an eye on these con art-
ists. 
In solidarity, 

 

Lee Saunders 
President, AFSCME 

Help AFSCME Council 13  
Expose Janus  

Decision Scams 



 

By Jan Carpenter 
Labor Council Healthcare  
Committee Chairperson 

  
 The film “Off the Table:  
The Case for HR 676 Expand-
ed and Improved Medicare for 
All” will be shown at the Labor 
Council monthly meeting on 
January 19th. The twenty-thee 
minute film shows how Canadi-
an style Medicare could cover 
everyone in the U.S. without co
-pays, deductibles or premi-
ums, and remove one of the 
biggest obstacles U.S. labor 
negotiators face in contract ne-
gotiations. 
 An interview with United 
Steelworkers International 
President Leo Gerard is includ-
ed in the film. President Gerard 
points out that healthcare nego-
tiations can take up to fifty per-
cent of negotiation time during 
contract bargaining. He notes 
that concern about losing 
healthcare benefits is not an 
impediment to Canadian work-
ers striking because they are 
covered by Canadian Medicare 
whether they are working or 
not.   
 Now that the midterms 
are over and the 2020 presi-
dential campaign cycle is about 
to begin, the battle for Medicare 
for All will increasingly appear 
on the front burner of the politi-
cal process.   
 At least 48 incoming 
members of the U.S. Senate 
and House of Representatives 
campaigned on expanding ac-
cess to Medicare. 124 mem-
bers of the House cosponsored 
H.R. 676 in the 115th Congress 

(2017-2018).  Senator Bernie 
Sanders’ Medicare for All Bill, 
S.1804, had 16 sponsors in the 
115th Congress. 
 John Thompson, Inter-
national Representative, United 
Electrical, Radio and Machine 

Workers of America (UE), will 
make brief comments after the 
showing. The UE is affiliated 
with the Labor Campaign for 
Single Payer Healthcare 
(www.laborforsinglepayer.org).  

“Off the Table:  The Case For H.R. 676 Expanded 
And Improved Medicare For All” To Be Shown At  

January Labor Council Meeting 
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By Steven Kocherzat 
Union Bug Assistant Editor 

  
 The Martin Luther King 
Celebration Committee will pre-
sent Labor Council Vice-
President Linwood Alford with a 
Man of Valor Award at its annu-
al Martin Luther King Holiday 
Celebration banquet on Sun-
day, January 20th.   
 The award is presented 
each year to three persons 
who, according to Celebration 
Committee Coordinator Eugen-
ia Priest, “exhibit outstanding 
commitment towards fulfilling 
Dr. King’s Dream of diversity, 
peace and unity within the com-
munity.”  Linwood serves as the 
Labor Council’s Director of Civil 
Rights and Economic Justice.   
Linwood’s commitment towards 
Dr. King’s Dream during the last 
several years has been exhibit-
ed by his efforts to increase mi-
nority employment in the Con-
struction Trades, working to de-
feat Pennsylvania General As-
sembly Voter ID legislation that 
would have effectively disen-

franchised hundreds of thou-
sands of Pennsylvania voters 
and working to ensure the suc-
cess of the Labor Council’s Hu-
man Rights banquets. 
 The banquet will be held 
at the Center Stage Banquet 
Hall in Center Township.  It be-
gins at 5:00 PM.  Admission is 
$35.00 per person and a table 
of eight is $175.00. Please con-
tact Committee Coordinator Eu-
genia Priest at 724-775-7734, 
Eugenia.priest@verizon.net, for 
tickets and additional infor-
mation. 

Labor Council Vice-President 
To Receive MLK Celebration 
Committee Award 

mailto:Eugenia.priest@verizon.net
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Calendar of Events 
 

 

12/17  Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Executive Board 
 and membership meetings:  Executive Board - 6:00 PM;  
 Membership – 7:30 PM; IBEW 712, Vanport. 
 
12/25 25

th
 annual Christmas Dinner and Toy Giveaway hosted by 

  Beaver Falls Christian Assembly CARE Outreach Ministry: 
  Beaver Falls High School.  Volunteers needed to help  
 serve and clean.  See President’s Report on Page 3 of this 
 issue of the UNION BUG.  
 
01/08 Community Services/Moral Mondays meeting; 700 PM, 
 IBEW 712 Hall; Vanport 
 
01/20  Martin Luther King Birthday Celebration Committee  
 banquet:  5:00 PM, Center Stage Banquet Hall, 1495 Old 
  Brodhead Road, Monaca. See article on Page 7 of this 
  issue of the UNION BUG.  
 
01/21  Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Executive Board 
 and membership meetings:  Executive Board - 6:00 PM;  
 Membership – 7:30 PM; IBEW 712, Vanport. 
 
 

 

We’re on the Web: 
pa.aflcio.org/349 

Calendar of Events submissions must be emailed to  
Jody Kohser, Calendar of Events Coordinator, at 

jkohser@verizon.net, by 6:00 p.m. on January 14th 
to be considered for publication in the  

January 2019 Issue of the UNION BUG. 

mailto:jkohser@verizon.net



